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Abstract 

 
Financial inclusion is considered an effective strategy to enhance the development of 
small agribusiness entrepreneurs. However, previous literature does not provide 
unified, comprehensive indicators and requirements that ascertain the extent of 
financial inclusion, the banks’ approach to implementing financial inclusion, the 
process of giving out financing and small agribusiness entrepreneurs’ challenges 
towards enhancing financial inclusion. This study identified indicators and 
requirements for financial inclusion, banks' approaches to implementing financial 
inclusion, banks' process of giving out financing, and challenges faced by small 
agribusiness entrepreneurs to strengthen financial inclusion in Northern Nigeria. The 
study used qualitative approach and purposive sampling strategy through in-depth 
interviews and content analysis to explore experiences of informants about financial 
inclusion. The study identified comprehensive indicators and requirements that 
determine and enhance financial inclusion. Banks implement financial inclusion by 
ensuring access to savings, payments, and credit. Additionally, banks promote 
consumer protection, financial literacy, and Know Your Customer (KYC) compliance. 
Islamic and conventional banks' approaches in implementing financial inclusion are 
the same, except in the financing process. Banks are careful in lending/financing due 
to challenges of borrowers' repayment capacity. However, banks follow flexible and 
all-inclusive means to extend lending/financing. Jaiz bank relies more on debt-based 
financing to enhance financial inclusion. Small agribusiness entrepreneurs face 
challenges of loan security, investments viability and increasing cost of financing. This 
study identifies banks' impact on small agribusiness entrepreneurs' inclusion and 
shows the function and role of banks towards the financial inclusion drive. The study 
increases entrepreneurs' awareness of financial services and Islamic banking. Banks 
may use this study to predict clients' challenges and financing needs. With this study, 
banks could help financial regulators to redesign strategies towards Islamic banking, 
credit, outreach, and financial literacy. 
 
Keywords: Financial inclusion, Islamic banking, Northern Nigeria, agribusiness 
entrepreneurs. 
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Abstrak 

Rangkuman kewangan dikatakan sebagai strategi yang berkesan untuk meningkatkan 
pembangunan usahawan kecil perniagaan tani melalui perkhidmatan kewangan. 
Kajian literatur terdahulu tidak menyediakan petunjuk yang komprehensif dan 
seragam serta syarat bagi memastikan tahap rangkuman kewangan, pendekatan bank 
dalam melaksanakan rangkuman kewangan, proses pemberian pembiayaan dan 
cabaran usahawan kecil perniagaan tani terhadap peningkatan rangkuman kewangan.  
Kajian ini mengenal pasti petunjuk dan syarat untuk rangkuman kewangan dan 
pendekatan bank melaksanakannya, proses pemberian pembiayaan, dan cabaran yang 
dihadapi oleh usahawan kecil perniagaan tani untuk menyelesaikan rangkuman 
kewangan di Utara Nigeria. Kajian ini menggunakan kaedah kualitatif dan strategi  
persampelan bertujuan melalui temu bual secara mendalam dan analisis kandungan 
untuk meneroka pengalaman pemberi maklumat berkaitan isu rangkuman kewangan. 
Kajian ini mengenal pasti petunjuk dan syarat komprehensif yang menentukan dan 
meningkatkan rangkuman kewangan. Bank melaksanakan rangkuman kewangan 
dengan memastikan akses kepada simpanan, pembayaran, dan kredit melalui 
kecekapan, ketekunan dan kepatuhan. Selain itu, bank mempromosikan perlindungan 
pelanggan, kecelikan kewangan dan pematuhan terhadap Kenali Pelanggan Anda 
(KYC). Perbankan Islam dan konvensional mempunyai pendekatan yang sama dalam 
melaksanakan rangkuman kewangan kecuali dalam proses pembiayaan. Pihak bank 
berhati-hati untuk memberikan pembiayaan kerana cabaran dalam keupayaan 
pembayaran balik peminjam. Namun, pihak bank mengambil langkah yang fleksibel 
dan menyeluruh untuk memperluaskan pembiayaan kepada peminjam yang 
berkelayakan. Bank Islam JAIZ lebih bergantung kepada pembiayaan berasaskan 
hutang untuk meningkatkan rangkuman kewangan. Usahawan kecil perniagaan tani 
berhadapan dengan isu keselamatan pinjaman, kebolehpercayaan pelaburan dan 
peningkatan kos pembiayaan yang merupakan cabaran yang menjadi penghalang 
kepada akses pembiayaan. Kajian ini mengenal pasti kesan rangkuman bank terhadap 
usahawan kecil perniagaan tani dan menunjukkan fungsi dan peranan bank dalam 
memacu rangkuman kewangan. Kajian ini meningkatkan kesedaran usahawan 
terhadap perkhidmatan kewangan dan perbankan Islam. Pihak bank boleh 
menggunakan kajian ini untuk meramalkan cabaran dan keperluan pelanggan. Melalui  
kajian ini, pihak bank dapat membantu penggubal dasar kewangan untuk merangka 
semula strategi ke arah perbankan Islam, kredit, bantuan, dan kecelikan kewangan.  
 
Kata kunci: rangkuman kewangan, perbankan Islam, Nigeria Utara, usahawan 
perniagaan tani  
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CHAPTER ONE 

INTRODUCTION 

1.1 An overview of the study 

Every country needs a strong and responsive financial system to enable effective 

implementation of monetary policies, which are used to manage several macro and 

micro-economic activities (Asongu, & De Moor, 2015). Therefore, one of the major 

responsibilities of financial service industry is to provide growth induced economic 

development (Abiara, & Arosanyin, 2014), this aim may not be achieved if 

entrepreneurs cannot establish strong production base. Entrepreneurs need strong 

production base to enable them produce at a competitive scale. Strong and competitive 

production base cannot be achieved without access to financial services (Akenbor, 

2015).  

Financial institutions particularly banks, are the largest and most reliable source of 

financial services such as external financing to small and medium scale enterprises  

(Babu, 2016). Banks can offer financing facilities to agribusiness entrepreneurs only 

if they do not lose depositors’ funds. In relation to financing facilities, the Islamic 

banking system aims at providing just and inclusive growth induced economic 

development, through fair distribution of wealth among individuals (Aburime, & Alio, 

2009). Since banks are profit oriented financial service providers, they cannot afford 

to indiscriminately provide financial services without managing risk (Alabi, Lawal, & 

Chiogor, 2016). This necessitates central banks and other regulatory financial  

institutions across the world to implement various policies and programmes like 

financial inclusion to enhance access to financial services. 
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Appendix A2: Request for consent to collect data in CBN 
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Appendix B: Interview transcripts  

Banking institutions’ approach to implementing financial inclusion 

Informant 2 FBNBM: First bank of Nigeria Plc. bank manager   

Q1 How do you ensure inclusive access to financial services by all individual adults, 
particularly small-scale agribusiness entrepreneurs, on the process on implementing 
financial inclusion? 

Response 1 
Customer needs and transactions’ monitoring, courtesy calls, and frequent visits to 
ensure customer service delight as a customer retention strategy. Although we engage 
in marketing other prospects, but, we give priority to retaining old ones. because we 
have large number of customers, we first consider customers' needs and we engage in 
transactions’ monitoring, courtesy calls, and frequent visits to our customer to ensure 
we retain them, by delight service. We ensure having standard branches in strategic 
locations to heighten our branch operations. We also try to protect our customers’ 
funds and confidence from fraudsters and hackers by deployment of required devices 
and personnel, we do this to retain our name and customer network and give the m 
efficient services. Retention-marketing, Efficient services 

Q2 How do you ensure access to credit by your agribusiness clients, on the process of 
implementing financial inclusion? 

Response 2 
We first monitor transaction to identify worthy borrowers from our customers’ 
business history or even from other banks’ customers, by tracking interbank 
transaction instruments, to make sure the borrower is credit worthy. We also take extra 
time and effort to investigate and ensure about customers’ trustworthiness and 
integrity. We also must envisage not only customers’ repayment capacity, but, also his 
ability to benefit from the credit facility for sustainable relationship, at the same time 
the bank also benefits. At the same time, we must protect the interest of both the bank 
and the customers. It is our goal to make sure both bank and customers are protected. 
Identify worthy borrowers from our customers’ business history or even from other 
banks’ customers. We must comply with lending terms and principles to protect the 
interest of both the bank and the customers. We must take extra time to investigate and 
ensure about customers’ trustworthiness and integrity. We must envisage not only 
customers’ repayment capacity, but, also his ability to benefit from the credit facility, 
for sustainable relationship. Identify-creditworthy borrowers, Protect-parties, 
Sustainability,  

Q3 How do you ensure compliance to know your customer (KYC) regulations by your 
small-scale agribusiness customers? 
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Response 3 
The regulation demands that we undertake uniform KYC requirements from all 
customers, at the time of opening account. There should be no waiver on all necessary 
documentation requirements. We also do tactical investigation and close monitoring 
on unusual or high-volume transactions, as well as suspicious customers or 
transactions, to ensure safety. We do it in a way customer may not even realise our 
action. Uniform-KYC, Protective investigation 

Q4 How do you implement comprehensive consumer protection of your small-scale 
agribusiness customers? 

Response 4 
We make transparency our watch dog. When discussing with our customer, all relevant 
information related to financial product or transaction, we open-up every cost and 
benefit that may eventually occur. We also give customer the rights to use language 
he can understand on business process, so that we can understand one another, we even 
explain in detail where a clause is in English and he cannot read and understand it 
clearly. Transparency, Understanding, Conflict 

Q5 How do you develop and implement financial literacy framework to increase 
financial education of your small-scale agribusiness customers? 

Response 5 
We extend knowledge and understanding of financial services through print, audio, 
visual, and internet based media houses through news and current affairs, paid 
advertisement, or social media interactions. Our staff educate customers through 
discussions and usual interactions. Media-houses, Face to face 

Q6 What challenges do you often face on implementing financial inclusion of small-
scale agribusinesses? 

Response 6 
Bank level and CBN regulatory constraints on KYC compliance and other 
documentation issues must be observed. though, policies are made to protect, but, bank 
and CBN regulations creates constraints in some situations, sometimes we can see a 
prospect, but to comply with policy, we must be careful and follow due process. Our 
customers are complaining about cost of financial services, although we confirm that, 
it is not peculiar to our bank. Meanwhile, we don’t want to hear customers 
complaining. Compliance, Cost complaints 

Q7 What effort are you putting to overcome these challenges? 

Response7 
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well, we just must comply with regulations no matter the circumstances to protect the 
interest of all parties concerned. Nevertheless, we manage customer any-how, it is our 
job. Despite all constraints, we try our possible best to see how we can serve customers 
better and make them happy, because we prioritise customer service. Compliance, 
advice customers  
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Informant 3 UBABM: UBA Plc. bank manager  

Q1 How do you ensure inclusive access to financial services by all individual adults, 
particularly small-scale agribusiness entrepreneurs, on the process on implementing 
financial inclusion? 

Response 1 

We engage in reference marketing, and transaction tracking to strategically identify 
prospective customers, in or outside of our bank. We deploy modern technology, 
frequently upgrade our systems and software, and source for alternative power source. 
We also deploy modern technology, we frequently upgrade our systems and software, 
modern payment systems, and we prepare for alternative power source, to avoid 
failure. We also have specialised departmentation of personnel and tools that can serve 
all customers' needs. We also have specialised departmentation. Reference-
marketing, Modern technology 

Q2 How do you ensure access to credit by your agribusiness clients, on the process of 
implementing financial inclusion? 

Response 2 

We make close observation on clients’ business activities to see if there is a financing 
needs in their business and we also observe what they want from their record of 
business and financial accomplishment, sometimes we don’t wait un-till customer ask 
for credit, if he deserve it we make offer. Ensure clients can and make prompt and 
timely repayment as contained in the terms of credits. Offer repeat loans to worthy 
borrowers, so long as they have viable business to invest the funds. We shall be 
advising our customers for business expansion, if they are interested in our financing. 
Particularly those that are doing well. Observe needs, Repayment, Repeat-loan, 
Business expansion 

Q3 How do you ensure compliance to know your customer (KYC) regulations by your 
small-scale agribusiness customers? 

Response 3 

We are obliged to make proper documentation on account opening, lending, and high-
volume transactions. We also confirm addresses, information, and documents of 
customer periodically. The investigation is to verify information, to ensure correctness 
and up to date. Proper-documentation, Verification 

Q4 How do you implement comprehensive consumer protection of your small-scale 
agribusiness customers? 
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Response 4 

We try to be open and transparent during negotiations, and on terms and conditions of 
business contracts with customers, to avoid any ambiguity or misunderstanding that 
can result to mischief or conflict. We also protect customers’ information and 
transactions against third-party intervention, against fraudsters, and hackers or any 
unauthorised person or party. We try to avoid customers’ complaints, and we make 
prompt response to customers’ complaints and resolve the issue appropriately. 
Openness, Confidentiality, Complaints handling. 

Q5 How do you develop and implement financial literacy framework to increase 
financial education of your small-scale agribusiness customers? 

Response 5 

We enlighten our walk-in customers during service delivery through audio-visual 
display in banking hall. We use Handbills, pamphlets, leaflets, fliers, brochure, 
magazines, annual reports, and advertisements to enhance financial literacy. 
Bankhall- display, Print-documents. 

Q6 What challenges do you often face on implementing financial inclusion on small 
scale farmers? 

Response 6 

You know every institution has its own policies and guide-lines to regulate risk and 
possible losses, our institutions’ guidelines are too strict. Some-times the 
entrepreneurs’ financial strength may not be enough for us to offer what they request 
in terms of you know, like collateral, business plan and profitability and you know, 
because of their level of understanding of how things are, they may not reason with us  

Q7 What effort are you putting to overcome these challenges? 

Response 7 

We always try our best to see how we can serve customers better, no matter the 
situation, it is our priority. We don’t let our customers down or allow them turn back 
to our competitor, we find a way of manging them. At the same time, we try to educate 
customers, on how things are, and the procedures of doing business so that they can 
reason with us where we did not meet up with their expectation. 
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Informant 4 JAIZBM: Ja’iz bank manager  

Q1 How do you ensure inclusive access to financial services by all individual adults, 
particularly small-scale agribusiness entrepreneurs, on the process on implementing 
financial inclusion? 

Response 1 

We engage in customer mobilization by house to house and visits to business premises 
of our present and prospective customers, to see every-one, regardless of religion, age, 
or gender has account with us, so that we can make the whole financial system of the 
country Islamic. Mass-marketing 

We also optimise our service capacity through staff training and development, 
sufficient tools, branch network and appropriate deployment of resources, to enable us 
financially include every Nigerian. Optimum-capacity 

Q2 How do you ensure access to credit by your agribusiness clients, on the process of 
implementing financial inclusion? 

Response 2 

when it comes to financing, we are obliged to monitor business performance to make 
sure things are going on a right way and client is complying with Sharia’h principles. 
Our financing committee at branch level, at any time shall ensure thorough risk 
management and analysis process, before we forward proposals to higher committees 
at head office, to ensure compliance, for all forms of financing type. Compliance 

always monitor appropriate funds’ utilisation to the right business investment, in 
which the funds are meant for, so that they can avoid funds’ diversion, 
misappropriation, and possible business failure. We are also obliged to always monitor 
the borrowers, because, you know when they hear 'Islamic bank, some of them assume 
we are not as prudent as other banks. Therefore, we should protect the bank. Moral-
hazard, Utilization 

Q3 How do you ensure compliance to know your customer (KYC) regulations by your 
small-scale agribusiness customers? 

Response 3 

Extra- search should be made on customers’ personal life, integrity, and background, 
to had better understanding of our business partner and his needs. We do extra search 
on customers’ personal life, integrity, and background, to have better understanding of 
our business partner and his needs, but the customer may not know we are doing 
search, but we do it ethically with-out harm. Extra search 
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The financial capacity and character of prospective borrowers should be investigated 
to prevent bank and customer from undue loss and bankruptcy, respectively. Risk-
based-KYC 

Q4 How do you implement comprehensive consumer protection of your small-scale 
agribusiness customers? 

Response 4 

We openly discuss all matters related to business transaction with customers, for 
disclosure purpose. We also describe features, usage, cost, and benefits of financial 
products to customers, as well as Shari'ah implications for that product. Openly 
disclosure and describe features, usage, cost, and benefits of financial products to 
customers. We also ensure fair prices and terms favourable to bank and customers.  
Islamic ethics are our guiding principles in business, to ensure pleasant relationship 
with customers. Disclosure, Fairness, Ethics 

Q5 How do you develop and implement financial literacy framework to increase 
financial education of your small-scale agribusiness customers? 

Response 5 

We raise awareness through the services of telecommunication companies by sending 
short voice and text messages. Handsets 

We indiscriminately respond promptly to customers’ enquiries, and give additional 
information to increase enlightenment. Requests 

Q6 What challenges do you often face on implementing financial inclusion on small 
scale farmers? 

Response 6 

Majority of farmers has little awareness, understanding and literacy on financial 
services, little awareness, and understanding of how Islamic finance works. Therefore, 
literacy on financial services, more especially knowledge of Islamic financing is very 
challenging. Some customers generally, not only farmers have problem of moral 
hazard; they try to see how they can out-smart us to go away without repayment. 
Illiteracy, Moral hazard 

Q7 What effort are you putting to overcome these challenges? 

Response 7 
Some-times, there is nothing we can do, rather, we just must comply with regulations, 
be vigilant and listen well to customers and bank, despite all circumstances. Some 
sometimes we patiently try one on one financial education and enlightenment to our 
customers during interactions as we discuss business. Some-times, there is nothing we 
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can do, rather, we must comply with regulations, be vigilant and listen well to 
customers and bank, despite all circumstances. Financial education, Compliance 
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Process of giving out financing by Islamic and conventional banks 

Informant 5 FBN Account officer: First Bank account officer 

Q1 What is the criteria for straightening your relationship with customers to enable 
them get credit/financing in your bank? 

Response 1 

We use the time of established business relationship to be familiar with customers, in 
terms of their background, so that we can know better who we are dealing with. If we 
identify worthy borrowers, establish long term sustainable relationship with them, then 
we can confidently give them loans. As we do business, we identify worthy borrowers 
through established long-term banking relationship with them. We can verify their 
financial capacity through their account turn over, income, and business profitability, 
so that we can establish long term sustainable relationship with them. Identify worthy 

Q2 What process do you use to collect applications for credits from your small-scale 
customers? offer and negotiate financing/lending needs.  

Response 2 

We review comprehensive business plan and proposal submission from clients. 
Business plan 

Q3 What process do you use to screen small-scale customers’ loan application? 

Response 3 

We consider ability of clients and their business to provide collateral or guarantor to 
secure the loans. Security 

Q4 How do you work to ensure compliance on the process of lending? 

Response 4 

We should ensure complying to lending terms as advised by credit committee . 
Lending terms 

Q5 What is your procedure for cash disbursement to successful loan applicants? 

Response 5 

We ensure repayment source and modalities before disbursement. Repayment source  

Q6 How do you monitor loans after disbursement to clients to ensure repayment? 
follow-up mechanism 



309 
 

Response 6 

we visit our customers frequently, including borrowers. So, it serves as a way of 
monitoring business or lending performance. Frequent visits. But, we feel more 
secured with group lending to small scale borrowers. Easy monitoring process and 
better chances of repayment is the rationale for our preference to group lending. Even 
loan requirements from group borrowers are more flexible compared to individual 
borrower. In case of group lending, we deal with only the group leader. Group lending  

Q7 What are the major challenges that confront you on the process of financing 
agribusiness clients’ needs? 

Response 7 

Well, some customers, you know, despite their proven illiteracy, they are trying to 
bring some unhealthy behaviours on the course of doing business which result in moral 
hazard issues. Moral hazard 

In some other cases, because of the risk associated with agricultural related losses like 
draught and diseases may not allow me to give loan directly on agricultural products 
without collateral, though we use our discretion in some cases, based on surrounding 
circumstances. Collateral 

And some of the investments they propose is not seen as viable investment projects by 
the bank’s credit committee, so they cannot get loans, unless if we can make some 
changes. Viable investment 

Q8 How do you over-come these challenges on the process of giving credits to your 
customers? 

Response 8 

One must be vigilant and pay attention to details, and do all that is required by policy 
without putting emotions or compromise and just advise them accordingly. Advice  
customers 
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Informant 6 UBA Account officer: UBA Plc. account officer 

Q1 What is the criteria for straightening your relationship with customers to enable 
them get credit/financing in your bank? 

Response: Familiarity with clients’ background and his business, on bank-customer 
long-term business relationship, we need familiarity with clients, in terms of the type 
of business they engage in. With established relationship, we may identify the business 
customer is into, and verify the authenticity of the business, to avoid financing illegal 
or unhealthy business with prior business relationship, we can get a picture of our 
customer's skills as it relates to the business he is engaged in. This will enable us avoid 
financing quack businesses. Familiarity 

Q2 What process do you use to collect applications for credits from your small-scale 
customers? offer and negotiate financing/lending needs 

Response: 2 

Collect application documents and negotiate terms and rates. Discuss loan offer 

Q3 What process do you use to screen small-scale customers’ loan application? 

Response: 3 

We consider creditworthiness of clients to substantiate their character . Character 

Q4 How do you work to ensure compliance on the process of lending? 

Response: 4 

We ensure compliance to CBN set rules of lending to clients. CBN rules 

Q5 What is your procedure for cash disbursement to successful loan applicants? 

Response: 5 

When we finish our homework, we disburse cash promptly.  Cash payment 

Q6 How do you monitor loans after being disbursed to clients, to ensure repayment, 
that is your follow-up mechanism? 

Response: 6 

Account officer keep monitoring borrowers to ensure client business progressively 
performing well. Business progress 

Q7 What are the major challenges that confront you on the process of financing 
agribusiness clients’ needs? 
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Response: 7 

You know, most farmers are illiterate, particularly on issues related to financing, they 
expect it as a help not a business, while the bank is expecting benefits from the lending. 
Another issue is, many farmers do not have a tangible and workable collateral that 
bank management can accept as a security for loan, they cannot as well bring a 
trustworthy and capable guarantor 

Q8 How do you over-come these challenges on the process of giving credits to your 
customers? 

Response 8 

I must emphasize on collateral due to risk associated with agricultural losses like 
draught and diseases, and I always advice customer appropriately on what he can do 
to obtain loans. 
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Informant 7 JAIZ Account officer: Ja’iz bank account officer 

Q1 What is the criteria for straightening your relationship with customers to enable 
them get credit/financing in your bank? 

Response 1 

We engage in long term relationship to identify clients’ financing needs. While a 
customer maintains his account transactions with us over time, we can know the type 
of business he is doing, and we shall identify clients’ financing needs and match it with 
an appropriate financing package that can suit his business financing needs. We are 
also interested in the integrity of a customer over a period of banking relationship. This 
enables us to identify if the customer is worthy of getting credit from our institution. 
Identify needs, Identify integrity 

Q2 What process do you use to collect applications for credits from your small-scale 
customers, offer and negotiate financing/lending needs. 

Response 2 

We first identify and understand and use suitable financing option for customers’ 
financing needs. Suitable option 

Probe: What financial products do you specially prefer for small-scale agribusiness 
entrepreneurs? 

Response: We have many financing products that suits small-scale agribusiness 
entrepreneurs like Salaam, but and to the best of my knowledge, in this branch, we 
never offer Salaam financing. 

Probe: Why?  

Response: Because presently there is no organised formal market for farm products, 
there are a lot of uncertainties in dealing with agricultural produce like unstable farm 
output and prices. 

Probe: How do you offer different forms of Islamic financing products to customers?  

Response: Depends on the financing needs of our customers, we do not classify 
products based on their technical names as given by Shari’ah, rather, we package 
products based on financing needs of customers. In each financing need we apply 
suitable financing option and make sure we comply with Shari’ah principles. Although 
we have some branded products specially packaged, such as: “Ja’iz Auto Ijarah”. 

In some other situations, when we envisage a need for a suitable financing option for 
a customer, we try to understand the reasons for financing needs and we use suitable 
financing option for the client, and we make an offer to him immediately, without 
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waiting for him to apply for the financing. Once he accepts the offer, he then makes 
an application 

Q3 What process do you use to screen small-scale customers’ loan application? 

Response 3 

We make comprehensive risk analysis of lending proposals and make visits. Risk 
analysis 

Q4 How do you work to ensure compliance on the process of lending? 

Response 4 

We prioritise compliance to Shari’ah principles as set by shari’ah committee. 
Shari’ah issues 

Q5 What is your procedure for cash disbursement to successful loan applicants? 

Response 5 

We advise customers on how to undergo financing projects. Undergo financing. We 
do not give customer cash in most of our modes of financing, we make payment to 
vendor directly, for instance, in Jaiz working capital finance, we pay merchant for the 
inventory a customer is supplying. Meanwhile customer’s contribution must be in his 
account before we pay. financing 

Q6 How do you monitor loans after disbursement to clients to ensure repayment? 
follow-up mechanism 

Response 6 

We shall be working together as partners in progress, within financing period to ensure 
progress. Work jointly 

Q7 What are the major challenges that confront you on the process of financing 
agribusiness clients’ needs? 

Response 7 

Most farmers do not have a tangible and workable collateral that bank management 
can accept as a collateral, for financing option that require collateral. Most of the 
investments they propose is not seen as viable investment projects or is considered too 
risky by the bank’s appraisal committee, so they cannot get funding. Another issue is 
outreach and access to their farms and homes, it is a problem because they usually live 
outside main city, so frequently visiting them is not cost effective to the bank and they 
complain on cost of services. 
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Q8 How do you over-come these challenges on the process of giving credits to your 
customers? 

Response 8 

We usually advise customers to bring and present a trustworthy and capable guarantor 
is easier that producing a collateral. We also advice customers on better financing 
alternative than they though. In case of distance, it is likely to increase cost of financing 
to the client. 
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Challenges facing small agribusiness entrepreneurs in straightening financial 

inclusion. 

Informant 8 AGENA1: Agribusiness entrepreneur with no bank account 

(unbanked) 

Access to banking services: 

Q1. Do you operate a bank account? 

Response 1. No 

Q2. What are the reasons that you do not have a bank account? 

Response 2. I don’t keep cash (Voluntary exclusion) and also, I live far away from 
bank (Involuntary exclusion) so, there is no need having bank account 

Q3. What challenges do you have generally about finance issues? 

Response 3. My challenge is seasonality of our farm output, because we harvest ones 
every year, which affect our cash flow and liquidity. Therefore, except at harvest 
period we may not have excess money to save, and when we sell our farm output, we 
use the proceed to buy next season’s farm input and other household demand, instead 
of saving. Economic factor  

Q4. Do bankers ever ask you to open an account with them? 

Response 4. Never seen any to my house or farm 

Q5. How do you save part of your income for future use? 

Response 5. We do local savings trips (Adashe: periodical contribution to one member 
per period) 

Q6. If you want send money to or receive from another person, how do you do that?   

Response 6. I can make the payment or receive it on cash basis  

Q7. How do you access additional funding when you need it? 

Response 7. Personal funds from my savings and selling my assets 

Access to insurance services: 

Q8. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 8. I don’t know how it works 
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Q9. Do you have any insurance policy? 

Response 9. Only car insurance 

Access to pension services: 

Q10. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 10. It is a salary paid to old government workers. 

Q11. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 11. No 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q12. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 12. I don’t know anything about it 

Q13. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 13. It is machines that pay money, I have seen a friend using it several times  

Q14. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 14. It is a loan with interest, which is not good in Islam 

Q15. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 15. They say is a bank that is given money without interest. That is all I 
know 

Q16. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 16. I don’t know that one 

Q17. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 17. It is a means of deciding how to source money for your business 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q18. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 18. Government supposed to bring back agricultural products’ marketing 
board like some years back. 

Q19. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 
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Response 19. They say bank of agriculture is doing that, but, I have never tried 
accessing loans in my life 

Q20. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 20. Maybe they are doing it in towns, me I am always busy in my farming 
activities and I don’t listen to radio or television. 
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Informant 9 AGENA2: Agribusiness entrepreneur with no bank account 

(unbanked) 

Access to banking services: 

Q1. Do you operate a bank account? 

Response 1. Never 

Q2. What are the reasons that you do not have a bank account? 

Response 2. My brother has account (voluntary exclusion) and he can do anything I 
need for me. While, opening account requires supporting documents that I don’t have 
(Involuntary exclusion) 

Q3. What challenges do you have generally about finance issues? 

Response 3. Government aid in the form of poverty alleviation funds don’t reach us. 
Politicians are diverting the funds for their selfish interest, which makes us to lose 
confidence in both the government and its institutions. Confidence 

Q4. Do bankers ever ask you to open an account with them? 

Response 4. Never 

Q5. How do you save part of your income for future use? 

Response 5. I save my excess money at home 

Q6. If you want send money to or receive from another person, how do you do that?   

Response 6. I can call my brother that has account to do that for me 

Q7. How do you access additional funding when you need it? 

Response 7. Friends and relatives can give me if I need 

Access to insurance services: 

Q8. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 8. I only know it as a paper in vehicles’ documents, I don’t know how it 
works 

Q9. Do you have any insurance policy, even for car? 

Response 9. Only car insurance, yes 
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Access to pension services: 

Q10. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 10. I am just hearing the work pensioners only as old workers 

Q11. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 11. No 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q12. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 12. They ask you picture, signature as if going for Hajj, you when going for 
hajj they ask many questions and papers 

Q13. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 13. They are modern way of taking your money anytime you like 

Q14. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 14. Bank giving money as loan, you pay higher amount later. How they do 
it I don’t know. 

Q15. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 15. It is a way of doing financial transaction without interest charges 

Q16. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 16. I understand your question but I cannot explain  

Q17. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 17. Is left to everyone to decide how to make business and get money. 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q18. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 18. Government is not serious about making sure their aid reaches the 
intended beneficiaries 

Q19. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 

Response 19. Even if government give funds as credit, the beneficiaries cannot pay 
back, government is no longer giving loans. 
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Q20. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 
Response 20. I don’t care about all those things they say, I don’t even listen to them 
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Informant 10 AGENA3: Agribusiness entrepreneur with no bank account 

(unbanked) 

Access to banking services: 

Q1. Do you operate a bank account? 

Response 1. No, for now 

Q2. What are the reasons that you do not have a bank account? 

Response 2. I had account before, but now I am not using it (voluntary exclusion). It 
involves some expenditures, that is why I left it (involuntary exclusion) 

Q3. What challenges do you have generally about finance issues? 

Response 3. I don’t have confidence in the whole banking system, they can never help 
you, they either deceive you to open account or exploit your money, or worst you fall 
in to the hands of fraudsters disguising as bankers or government agents to assist 
farmers. Confidence 

Q4. Do bankers ever ask you to open or activate your account with them? 

Response 4. Yes, they do even recently 

Q5. How do you save part of your income for future use? 

Response 5. I can buy some liquid non-perishable assets and keep, when I need cash, 
I can sell even at profit. 

Q6. If you want send money to or receive from another person, how do you do that?   

Response 6. We do our transactions on cash basis. If necessary, I can send it to his 
account or receive through some-ones’ account. 

Q7. How do you access additional funding when you need it? 

Response 7. I only what I have for my business, if it became necessary, I have many 
assets to sell 

Access to insurance services: 

Q8. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 8. I know it as a sibling brother to gambling, that is just it. Because they 
have resemblance. 

Q9. Do you have any insurance policy? 
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Response 9. Only car insurance, which compulsory by government law 

Access to pension services: 

Q10. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 10. It is a benefit for retired workers. 

Q11. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 11. No 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q12. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 12. They are requirements banks ask you to bring as evidence that the 
account is your own, like photo passport, identification card 

Q13. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 13. I just know they pay cash using card 

Q14. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 14. I don’t know how they operate loans  

Q15. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 15. This is banking without interest  

Q16. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 16. It is laws guiding banking business, I don’t know any law about banki ng 

Q17. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 17. It is thinking how to get money and how to invest the money to make 
profit 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q18. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 18. State government is selling fertilizer to us, at a subsidised rate, but is not 
in sufficient quantity, 

Q19. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 



323 
 

Response 19. Government loans is for connected individuals, unless you know 
someone close to government. 

Q20. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 20. Yes, they do a programme called “money matters” in a radio station, but 
my concern is to listen to a programme called “Modern farming” I like the programme, 
very educative. 
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Informant 11 AGENA4: Agribusiness entrepreneur with no bank account 

(unbanked) 

Access to banking services: 

Q1. Do you operate a bank account? 

Response 1. No 

Q2. What are the reasons that you do not have a bank account? 

Response 2. I don’t keep cash, because the more I get the more I reinvest (voluntary 
exclusion), and people say you must produce some supporting documents that are 
difficult to get, (involuntary exclusion), and I don’t have excess cash as well to keep 
as well. 

Q3. What challenges do you have generally about finance issues? 

Response 3. Despite all our hard-work, sometimes demand of our output may be low, 
and when I say I can operate a bank account, it cost me much money for all the 
documents they need and charges they have, and there is no benefit in banking business 
except for bank loans. Bank loans are expensive, you can hardly benefit and repay 
loans. Economic-factor Cost 

Q4. Do bankers ever ask you to open an account with them? 

Response 4. Never 

Q5. How do you save part of your income for future use? 

Response 5. Revolves all my money in my farming and other businesses 

Q6. If you want send money to or receive from another person, how do you do that?   

Response 6. I use cash payment, if necessary by bank, I can get someone to do that 
for me 

Q7. How do you access additional funding when you need it? 

Response 7. Credit purchases and cash advance for sales 

Access to insurance services: 

Q8. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 8. I don’t know how it works 

Q9. Do you have any insurance policy? 
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Response 9. No, do you have a car? Yes, Is the car not insured? I don’t know. 

Access to pension services: 

Q10. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 10. I don’t know anything about it 

Q11. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 11. No, I don’t know how it works, I just hear the name 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q12. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 12. I don’t know anything about bank activities, since once I heard about 
the difficulty of opening bank account, I lost interest in it.  

Q13. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 13. Nothing, as well, I have no knowledge of banking services 

Q14. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 14. Loans is begging for someone to give you money to pay in future, but 
how they do it I don’t know 

Q15. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 15. I don’t know how it works, but, I know is also a bank  

Q16. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 16. I don’t know that one too 

Q17. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 17. My decisions depend on what I need, I am always deciding good things 
that make my farming activities better 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q18. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 18. All we need is peaceful life, free of violence and robbery, if government 
can increase security, we can fight poverty ourselves. 

Q19. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 
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Response 19. Government gives only free money not credits, although I never get 
money from government, but, politicians and government workers do. 

Q20. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 20. I cannot testify to anything like that, because is not what I am interested 
in. 
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Informant 12 AGENA5: Agribusiness entrepreneur with no bank account 

(unbanked) 

Access to banking services: 

Q1. Do you operate a bank account? 

Response 1. Yes, I have, but, not using for long almost two years 

Q2. What are the reasons that you do not have a bank account? 

Response 2. I should be travelling for cash deposit or withdrawal, which unnecessarily 
cost me transportation money (voluntary exclusion). I also live far away from bank, it 
was a friend that induce me to open and I did not see its use to me (involuntary 
exclusion) 

Q3. What challenges do you have generally about finance issues? 

Response 3. Look at where we live, so far away from bank branch, if for any demand 
for cash, I should go to main town, the cost of banking will be too much on me. 
Therefore, we can keep living on our income and local mode of savings. Cost 

Q4. Do bankers ever ask you to open an account with them? 

Response 4. Yes, they even call me recently to reactivate my account, but I am not 
interested for now 

Q5. How do you save part of your income for future use? 

Response 5. Revolves in my farming and local business also keep assets 

Q6. If you want send money to or receive from another person, how do you do that?   

Response 6. I can only do that on cash basis only 

Q7. How do you access additional funding when you need it? 

Response 7. My business associates or buyers of my farm products can give me and I 
have what I need for now 

Access to insurance services: 

Q8. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 8. Nothing, I just hear the word from my vehicle drivers 

Q9. Do you have insurance service? 
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Response 9. I don’t know anything about it, except as vehicle and I don’t have it. 

Access to pension services: 

Q10. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 10. When someone work for many years, they give him pension. 

Q11. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 11. No 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q12. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 12. I don’t know anything about it 

Q13. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 13. It is a way of getting money from bank even at night 

Q14. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 14. I only know credits in business, but I don’t know how banks do their 
own, but I know they give people 

Q15. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 15. They say is banking without interest, that is all I know 

Q16. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 16. I don’t know that one 

Q17. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 17. You mean how to get money on business or investment? Everyone 
knows that one. 

Probe Q. I mean, on what criteria do you make finance related decisions?  

Probe response: With this my age, and experience, I use my common sense based on 
market conditions 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q18. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 
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Response 18. What they give in that programme if too small, and there are many 
people expecting to benefit from it. Our local government chairman once gave me two 
slots for the poverty reduction programme, so I gave it to my boys, it is too politicised.  

Q19. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 

Response 19. Government don’t give loans in this State, to the best of my knowledge.  

Q20. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 20. They are engaging in political campaigns; radio stations are busy on 
Local government chairmanship political campaigns. I don’t hear them discussing 
finance issues on media.   
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Informant 13 AGENA6: Agribusiness entrepreneur with no bank account 

(unbanked) 

Access to banking services: 

Q1. Do you operate a bank account? 

Response 1. No 

Q2. What are the reasons that you do not have a bank account? 

Response 2. My brother has account, I don’t need it any more (voluntary exclusion), 
if every one of us should have, then we did not enjoy brotherhood. After all, it involves 
some expenditures. 

Q3. What challenges do you have generally about finance issues? 

Response 3. My major challenge is price instability of our farm outputs and increasing 
cost of inputs. So, due to price fluctuations, sometimes we are not making profit, even 
if we are lucky the harvest is good. Economic factor 

Q4. Do bankers ever ask you to open an account with them? 

Response 4. Never 

Q5. How do you save part of your income for future use? 

Response 5. Have trusted persons to keep for me 

Q6. If you want send money to or receive from another person, how do you do that?   

Response 6. My brother that operate account can do all that for me, when necessary 

Q7. How do you access additional funding when you need it? 

Response 7. Credit purchases or cash advance for sales 

Access to insurance services: 

Q8. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 8. As part of vehicle registration documents. 

Q9. Do you have any insurance policy? 

Response 9. Yes, my car has insurance particulars 

Access to pension services: 
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Q10. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 10. It is a salary paid to aged government workers. 

Q11. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 11. No 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q12. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 12. I don’t know anything about it 

Q13. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 13. I know ATM machine but I don’t know how to use it. 

Q14. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 14. Banks gives money to people for some years and you repay higher 
amount 

Q15. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 15. Banking for Muslims and they help Muslims with money  

Q16. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 16. I don’t know that one 

Q17. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 17. It is a means a business man chooses what is good for him to improve 
his business 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 
Q18. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 18. I did not see any tangible effort, it is just a name 

Q19. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 

Response 19. I don’t know how. But, they say the bank for farmers gives loan to 
farmers, I never know where it is 

Q20. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 
Response 20. I never know any programme like that, except radio programmes. 
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Informant 14 AGEA1: Agribusiness entrepreneur having bank account but, not 

accessing credits 

Access to banking services: 

Q1. Do you have a bank account? 

Response 1. Yes, I have savings account 

Q2. How do you use an ATMs for bank transactions? 

Response 2. I have card, I make cash withdrawals. Anytime I need 

Q3. How do you use POS machine for bank transactions? 

Response 3. I know it in shops, but, never use it 

Q4. How do you use internet banking services? 

Response 4. I don’t even know how it works 

Q5. How do you use mobile banking services? 

Response 5. I receive alert for my transactions and many messages from the bank. 
Particularly information on latest developments through text message. 

Access to bank credit: 

Q6. Do you ever request for bank loan/financing from your bank? 

Response 6. No, I never requested for loans 

Q7. Why you never request for bank loans/financing?  

Response 7. I don’t need loans, because even if I try, I can hardly get. Meanwhile, I 
am afraid of stress in credits (aversion), I prefer to be contented with the little money 
I have, and make it grow slowly.  Don’t need loans 

Q8. What do you want banks or government to do for you, to increase your access to 
loans? 

Response 8. What we need from government is constant electrical power supply, we 
can make the rest ourselves. 

Q9. How was the effort of your account officer towards access to credits? 

Response 9. He did not do any appreciable effort to help me, after all he wasted my 
time 
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Access to insurance services: 

Q10. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 10. I know a little about NHIS, it is like you are not feeling well, they treat 
you. 

Q11. Do you have any insurance policy? 

Response 11. No. 

Access to pension services: 

Q12. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 12. Who work and retired gets benefits, for their past labour 

Q13. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 13. No. until I get employment in government or company, if possible. 

Entrepreneurs’ consumer protection:  

Q14. What do you know about your rights, privileges and need for protection, as a 
customer in banking relationship?   

Response 14: If I can get my money when I need it, and the exact amount I need, I 
think there is nothing more. Know Nothing 

Q15. What action have you ever noticed in your banking relationship by your bankers, 
that you totally disagree with it? 

Response 15: Long queues and delays in service is what I hate most. Queues and 
delays 

Q16. If your bankers did something that you don’t like, where do you channel 
complains, to seek redress?  

Response 16: I will go and meet branch manager of the bank, I think he will act. 
Branch manager 

Q17. How do you see the effort of your bankers towards protecting your interest as a 
consumer? 

Response 17: Even the way they listen to our complaints testify their effort, although, 
they do so to get our money not for our own sake. Little effort 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 
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Q18. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 18. It is just some set of papers you need to fill your details and bring copies 
of your identification and passport 

Q19. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 19. You can use a ATM machine to withdraw cash, make deposit and 
transfers 

Q20. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 20. Before bank give you loans, you must bring collateral and they must 
know you very well 

Q21. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 21. It is a system of banking that comply with teachings of Islam. They do 
only what Islam allowed 

Q22. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 22. It is laws that states how to do banking business, and states what is not 
allowed in banking. 

Q23. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 23. Making good thinking about how to source money and how to spend 
money 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q24. How do you see effort of banks and government in providing financial service 
facilities in your area? 

Response 24. We have all that is needed for banking services here, the only thing is 
bank is usually for the rich people 

Q25. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 25. State government is giving women priority in distributing poverty 
reduction funds, through wife of governor and ministry of youths and women affairs. 
I applied for ‘Youwin’ programme and they did not call me training.  

Q26. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 
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Response 26. I have applied twice, through CBN to get loan they said, I should go to 
Union bank Plc. You know, if I go union bank they can ask me for collateral, which I 
don’t have.  

Q27. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 27. CBN and some nongovernmental organisations are trying their best, 
more especially through social media 
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Informant 15 AGEA2: Agribusiness entrepreneur having bank account but, not 

accessing credits 

Access to banking services 

Q1. Do you have a bank account? 

Response 1. Yes, I have, is savings account 

Q2. How do you use ATM for bank transaction? 

Response 2. I use ATM machine for cash withdrawals, but not frequently, because I 
am afraid of cash dispense error. 

Q3. How do you use POS machine for bank transaction? 

Response 3. I tried using it once for shopping, it failed because of network failure, so 
I never used it again. 

Q4. How do you use internet banking services? 

Response 4. I never even tried for fear of hackers 

Q5. How do you use mobile banking services? 

Response 5. I receive transaction alert and check my account balance 

Access to bank credit: 

Q6. Do you ever request for bank loan/financing from your bank? 

Response 6. No 

Q7. Why you never request for bank loans/financing?  

Response 7.  

I can’t get all documents for assets they need from me to get loans, a friend said, it is 
difficult to get loans, he tried, and they investigate so much about his personal life and 
business, which I don’t like, I hate it, but, I like the funding. Due to need for collateral 
or guarantor for loans, people say it is difficult to get loans, and they investigate so 
much about personal life and business. I hate it. Don’t need loans 

Q8. What do you want banks or government to do for you to increase your access to 
loans? 

Response 8. Let the banks reduce the loan requirements, so that we access loans. If 
they did not try me, how do they know that I cannot repay them. 
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Q9. How do you see effort of your account officer towards helping you access credits? 

Response 9. Actually, he did so much he is supposed to do, but it was not successful. 
I appreciate his effort 

Access to insurance services: 

Q10. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 10. I know insurance, like for farm, car, health or travelling. 

Q11. Do you have any insurance policy? 

Response 11. No. 

Access to pension services: 

Q12. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 12. It is a savings for workers by their employers, for their benefits at old 
age 

Q13. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 13. No, my farm is my pension source 

Entrepreneur’s consumer protection  

Q14. What do you know about your rights, privileges and need for protection, as a 
customer in banking relationship?   

Response 14. They should not cheat me or allow someone to cheat me, like fraudster. 
Know Little 

Q15. What action have you ever noticed in your banking relationship by your bankers, 
that you totally disagree with it? 

Response 15. They make charges in every transaction. While, some transactions are 
not even supposed to attract charges. Charges 

Q16. If your bankers did something that you don’t like, where do you channel 
complains, to seek redress?  

Response 16. I will first complain to my account officer, unless if cannot do anything, 
then I can involve police. Account officer 

Q17. How do you see the effort of your bankers towards protecting your interest as a 
consumer? 
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Response 17. They do so, what impresses me most is, they cannot tell someone 
anything about your transaction and they listen to us any time you seek their attention. 
Much effort 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q18. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 18. Bank requires those things to protect themselves from fraudsters, you 
know they deal with money. 

Q19. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 19. As I said before, they are used for payments or cash withdrawals, if the 
service is available and the machine dispense cash 

Q20. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 20. This is the most difficult aspect of banking business. If you take cash to 
questions, if you need loans, you will suffer in their hands with questions. 

Q21. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 21. It is a system of banking without interest on loans or deposits, 

Q22. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 22. Guidelines for doing loans and deposits as stipulated by government 

Q23. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 23. Ability to make an informed choice of what is good for your business 
financing so long as it is affordable and accessible 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q24. Are banks and government providing financial service facilities in your area? 

Response 24. Yes, they provide bank branches, ATMs, and internet services, but, it is 
all for their benefits 

Q25. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 25. I have never seen any tangible effort in our area, you may hear them 
saying it in budget and media, but no implementation 

Q26. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 
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Response 26. Government supposed to be given us loans, but they don’t, only few are 
benefitting from government money  

Q27. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 27. Yes, banks are always ready to inform you on anything you want to 
know if you call them on phone or visit their branches,  
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Informant 16 AGEA3: Agribusiness entrepreneur having bank account but, not 

accessing credits 

Access to banking services: 

Q1. Do you have a bank account? 

Response 1. Yes, I have both current and savings accounts 

Q2. How do you use an ATMs for bank transactions? 

Response 2. I use card to make cash withdrawal from my savings account. For current 
account, I use only cheque for withdrawal. 

Q3. How do you use POS machine for bank transactions? 

Response 3. I never use it. 

Q4. How do you use internet banking services? 

Response 4. I never use it also 

Q5. How do you use mobile banking services? 

Response 5. I see alert for transaction on my mobile phone 

Access to bank credit: 

Q6. Do you ever request for bank loan/financing from your bank? 

Response 6. No, I never ask them 

Q7. Why you never request for bank loans/financing?  

Response 7. A friend discouraged me, he said they ask too much questions, to provide 
things you don’t even know how to obtain them. Besides, I don’t know anybody 
working in bank to process the loan for me, and I hate the bureaucracies taking place 
in offices. Bureaucracy 

Q8. What do you want banks or government to do for you, to increase your access to 
loans? 

Response 8. Any assistance from government can be too competitive and hard to get, 
except with political connections. I need to enquire more from the bank, how they are 
giving loans, to see if I can try processing. 

Q9. How do you see effort of your account officer towards assisting you to obtain 
credit? 
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Response 9. Well, he did all he can do, as he said, but, to me he did not intensify effort.  

Access to insurance services: 

Q10. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 10. I know insurance as a protection against loss or accident. 

Q11. Do you have any insurance policy? 

Response 11. No. 

Access to pension services: 

Q12. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 12. It is a savings for old age, mostly for workers of government or 
companies 

Q13. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 13. No, is not applicable to me now, as farmers don’t have pension like 
workers 

Entrepreneur’s consumer protection  

Q14. What do you know about your rights, privileges and need for protection, as a 
customer in banking relationship?   

Response 14. I supposed to be getting help with loans and other services when I need 
it. They also should not debit my account, take my money, or pay someone without 
my consent. Know Little 

Q15. What action have you ever noticed in your banking relationship by your bankers, 
that you totally disagree with it? 

Response 15 Almost every month, I can see unnecessary deductions from my account, 
if you ask, they say bank charges. Charges 

Q16. If your bankers did something that you don’t like, where do you channel 
complains, to seek redress?  

Response 16. I can meet my account officer, he can do something about it. Account 
officer 

Q17. How do you see the effort of your bankers towards protecting your interest as a 
consumer? 



342 
 

Response 17. They try, more especially they tell everything you need to know about 
your transaction. Except that they make frequent charges and deductions. Little effort 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q18. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 18. It is a presentation of all identification credentials for account opening 
purposes 

Q19. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 19. I use ATM machine to withdraw cash 

Q20. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 20. I never apply for loans, because I don’t know how to apply, but soon I 
will ask someone in the bank to enlighten me on how to go about it 

Q21. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 21. It is banking business based on Shari’ah principles 

Q22. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 22. It is a rules and regulations of how to conduct account and loans by 
banks 

Q23. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 23. Strategies of how to improve access to finance from various sources, 
and how to make farming output at a lower cost  

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q24. Are banks and government providing financial service facilities in your area? 

Response 24. The only problem is we must travel some kilometres before we get 
financial service, that is why at times is better you keep money at home, despite all the 
risk of loss. 

Q25. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 25. Poverty reduction programme is not enough to change agribusiness 
entrepreneurs’ fortune. It is better for government to provide fertilizer and farm 
chemicals. 

Q26. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 
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Response 26. Government is not seen as doing anything. I cannot see tangible effort 
by government to help farmers now.  

Q27. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 27. Whoever want to know about banking should go to banks, in banks they 
can educate you about any bank related issues. 
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Informant 17 AGEA4: Agribusiness entrepreneur having Bank account but, not 

accessing credits 

Access to banking services 

Q1. Do you have a bank account? 

Response 1. Yes, I have current and savings account 

Q2. How do you use ATM for bank transaction? 

Response 2. I use ATM machine for cash withdrawal and recharge of my phone credit 
sometimes check balance 

Q3. How do you use POS machine for bank transaction? 

Response 3. I usually pay the dealer who sells farm chemicals to me using my card on 
his POS machine inside his shop 

Q4. How do you use internet banking services? 

Response 4. I never even tried, so I don’t know how to use it 

Q5. How do you use mobile banking services? 

Response 5. I receive transaction alert and check my account balance 

Access to bank credit: 

Q6. Do you ever request for bank loan/financing from your bank? 

Response 6. Yes, I have been trying to get 

Q7. When you request for bank credit, were you able to access it? 

Response 7. No, I was not able to access 

Q8. How was the effort of your account officer towards access to credits? 

Response 8. He tried his best but could not get for me. 

Q9. What challenges did you experience when you request for credits? 

Response 9. They ask me to provide collateral or guarantor, which I don’t have, and 
bankers cannot take our farms as collateral because they are far away from cities, and 
they cannot give you a loan without security for the loan. Security 

Q10. How do you think these challenges can be taken care of? 
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Response 10. Banks should relax the requirements for their loans. They should realise 
that, everyone in need has no enough money that is why he come to take loans. If I 
have asset as a collateral, why not just sell it and get money instead of borrowing 

Access to insurance services: 

Q11. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 11. I know insurance, since in secondary school, it is a protection against 
loss, illness, or accident. They pay back as you pay them monthly. 

Q12. Do you have any insurance policy? 

Response 12. No, I only pray for insurance from God. Don’t you have car? Yes, I 
don’t have 

Access to pension services: 

Q13. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 13. It is salary for government workers who retired 

Q14. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 14. No, except my savings account, where I save some money and take out 
when I needed it. 

Entrepreneur’s consumer protection  

Q15. What do you know about your rights, privileges and need for protection, as a 
customer in banking relationship?   

Response 14. If I can maintain account, deposit, withdraw or close the account at my 
own wish, not to be forced, I am OK. Know Nothing 

Q16. What action have you ever noticed in your banking relationship by your bankers, 
that you totally disagree with it? 

Response 16 If you want something from bank, they take time, like loans or transfers 
and they ask many questions and requirements. Bureaucracies and investigations 

Q17. If your bankers did something that you don’t like, where do you channel 
complains, to seek redress?  

Response 17. My account officer can take over the case, if cannot, I will manager 
myself. Account officer 
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Q18. How do you see the effort of your bankers towards protecting your interest as a 
consumer? 

Response 18. They don’t care, because they know we have no option, they tend to 
exploit us, all banks are the same. No effort 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q19. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 19. To open account in a bank or any other financial institution, you need 
to document evidence of your identification, by providing some papers and filling 
some. 

Q20. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 20. The pay cash and some of them accept deposit, but in this state I never 
seen the one taking deposit, I saw deposit ATM in Lagos 

Q21. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 21. To get loan from bank, they ask for collateral, guarantor, your history, 
your source of income and many more questions 

Q22. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 22. It is good to me as a Muslim, because in everything in life, you need to 
do things in a way of Islam. That is why I have savings account with Ja’iz bank. At 
least I know my savings have no interest  

Q23. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 23. It is about protecting conflict between banks and its customers, so 
everyone should know what is right and wrong. Although we don’t know some of the 
laws 

Q24. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 24. Is good for business man to get educated man like you, to be advising 
him on finance decision. Although you guys only knows things in class, not practical 
-laughs- 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q25. Are banks and government providing financial service facilities in your area? 
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Response 25. You can get financial services only in main towns, no banks and ATMs 
in villages and farm areas, although we too are living in main town, and we have 
internet connections everywhere, even in farms, provided there is GSM network. 

Q26. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 26. Government have the programme, they give little amount for start-up 
businesses, but it is not enough to all people in this state, and me I never get any  

Q27. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 

Response 27. In government owned agricultural bank, you must come in group to 
obtain loans. They say group members makes mutual guarantee, and you know if one 
member failed, you the remaining members will be held liable. 

Q28. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 28. Yes, they are doing public awareness campaign, but, most of the things 
they discuss are known to me. Except when there is new issue. 
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Informant 18 AGEA5: Agribusiness entrepreneur having bank account but, not 

accessing credits 

Access to banking services 

Q1. Do you have a bank account? 

Response 1. Yes, I operate a current account in Jaiz bank  

Q2. How do you use ATM for bank transaction? 

Response 2. I use ATM machine for cash withdrawal  

Q3. How do you use POS machine for bank transaction? 

Response 3. I never use it, I never try using it 

Q4. How do you use internet banking services? 

Response 4. I never even tried it also 

Q5. How do you use mobile banking services? 

Response 5. I receive transaction alert and recharge my phone from my bank account 

Access to bank credit: 

Q6. Do you ever request for bank loan/financing from your bank? 

Response 6. Yes, I once do 

Q7. When you request for bank credit, were you able to access it? 

Response 7. No, I was not able to access 

Q8. How was the effort of your account officer towards access to credits? 

Response 8. He just wasted my time, telling me that he did his best, but, they cannot 
consider my request. It seems he was sceptical about giving me loans 

Q9. What challenges did you experience when you request for credits? 

Response 9. When I asked them to buy a poultry feed processing machine to me, they 
said, I must bring collateral, or someone to be my guarantor. When I asked why he 
said, they bought something like that to someone, he sell it without their knowledge. I 
don’t have certificate of occupancy for my farm and house and none of my friends or 
relatives can stand as a guarantor to me. Security 
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Initial cost of processing the loans was high to me, I spent so much money to process 
the loan. When I first attempted accessing, it takes too much of my time, money, and 
transportation, so I nearly backed out, but my account manager encouraged me to be 
patient. 

Q10. How do you think these challenges can be taken care of? 

Response 10. It is the government that is supposed to intervene in our case, by being 
a guarantor to us, to enable us obtain loans. But, even the ministry of agriculture or 
local government council don’t care about that, but we need it. Access to insurance 
services: 

Q11. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 11. I know nothing about how they operate, as a farmer, I don’t have any 
business to do with them 

Q12. So, do you have any insurance policy? 

Response 12. No, it is none of my business as a small farmer, I only concern with how 
to make my farming better. 

Access to pension services: 

Q13. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 13. It is for retired workers 

Q14. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 14. No, I am not a civil servant, I am a small-scale farmer  

Entrepreneur’s consumer protection  

Q15. What do you know about your rights, privileges and need for protection, as a 
customer in banking relationship?   

Response 15. I know that it is bad for bank staff discussing with someone anything 
about customer or his account. Know Little 

Q16. What action have you ever noticed in your banking relationship by your bankers, 
that you totally disagree with it? 

Response16. Frequent charges from my account, although, is not much but I hate it, if 
I don’t know it is for what. Charges 

Q17. If your bankers did something that you don’t like, where do you channel 
complains, to seek redress?  
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Response 17. I will call customer care line, in their head office, they can resolve the 
complaint. Customer care 

Q18. How do you see the effort of your bankers towards protecting your interest as a 
consumer? 

Response18. Once you ask them anything, they are ready to get it for you, unless if 
you are not eligible, or is not allowed, and they keep secretes Much effort 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q19. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 19. It is a process and requirements for opening an account in bank, by 
bringing some documents as evidence of where you live and work 

Q20. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 20. They work like magic, although is a computer work. They are not 
making mistake of paying you from somebody’s account. I really appreciate it, but 
they are not available in this area 

Q21. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 21. Credits are of two types for Islam and non-Islamic loans, non-Islamic 
loans has interest, that is why I don’t want to request loan from other banks, but I know 
some people working there. 

Q22. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 22. Ja’iz as an Islamic bank supposed to be passionate to all Muslims, they 
should not be like other banks who exploit people. But, they behave the same way with 
other banks, it is not good, please tell them. 

Q23. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 23. It is a guide of how to give loans and make other banking business, but 
I don’t know the laws and how they operate 

Q24. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 24. It is choosing among many alternatives of how to get finance, to beg 
from friends or to make personal saving or ask from banks. basically, is deciding how 
to get money 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q25. Are banks and government providing financial service facilities in your area? 
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Response 125. Competition drives banks to open branches in major town like local 
government headquarters, and you can get ATM machine attached to the branches, 
although, the ATMs are not always functional. 

Q26. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 26. Federal and states governments are budgeting some amounts for that 
purpose, but is not sufficiently enough. 

Q27. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 

Response 27. Government loans are channelled through commercial banks, and the 
banks make it not obtainable by ordinary man. The banks do what they like, no 
government is putting eyes on them, so they give who they want to give only. 

Q28. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 28. You can subscribe to messages on GSM service providers, although they 
charge for text messages and it is in English. Banks also distribute papers in English 
in their banking hall. 
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Informant 19 AGEA6: Agribusiness entrepreneur having bank account but, not 

accessing credits 

Access to banking services 

Q1. Do you have a bank account? 

Response 1. Yes, I operate a bank account. I have current and savings account in Ja’iz 
bank 

Q2. How do you use ATM for bank transaction? 

Response 2. I use ATM machine for cash withdrawal and transfers  

Q3. How do you use POS machine for bank transaction? 

Response 3. When ATM machine did not give me cash or there is a long queue, I can 
go to somebody’s shop, transfer money to his account and he can give me cash 
equivalent, but I can give him something little. 

Q4. How do you use internet banking services? 

Response 4.  I never use it, but I hear people talking about it 

Q5. How do you use mobile banking services? 

Response 5. I receive transaction alert  

Access to bank credit: 

Q6. Do you ever request for bank loan/financing from your bank? 

Response 6. Yes, I made a request for loan, about three-month back 

Q7. When you request for bank credit, were you able to access it? 

Response 7. No, they did not give me 

Q8. How was the effort of your account officer towards access to credits? 

Response 8. He always asks me to exercise patients, at last it was not possibly 
accessed. He says he is doing his best, but I don’t know to what extent 

Q9. What challenges did you experience when you request for credits? 

Response 9. The procedure to access loans is not easy, I did all I can do, but I find it 
difficult to access. You should be following-up on your loan request, which require 
much time and processes, at last I have given off. Bureaucracy 
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Q10. How do you think these challenges can be taken care of? 

Response 10. Ja’iz bank should use modern way of financing processing, to be faster 
and more efficient, and straight forward, if one cannot get, tell him as early as possible 
so that he can make another arrangement. 

Access to insurance services: 

Q11. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 11. I know vehicle insurance and hospital insurance for workers, but I do 
not know much about how it works like banking 

Q12. Do you have any insurance policy? 

Response 12. No, except for my vehicles that is my Toyota-Hilux pick-up and my 
Honda car. 

Access to pension services: 

Q13. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 13. I have a cousin brother who is a retired government worker, he is 
collecting monthly payments as pension. I use to tease him that he is being paid for 
doing nothing, while we feed the nation and nobody cares about us. 

Q14. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 14. No, nobody is giving me any money   

Entrepreneur’s consumer protection 

Q15. What do you know about your rights, privileges and need for protection, as a 
customer in banking relationship?   

Response 15. When I go for any transaction, it is my right to get it in time, no waste 
of time, and they protect my money, yes. Know Nothing 

Q16. What action have you ever noticed in your banking relationship by your bankers, 
that you totally disagree with it? 

Response 16. Most of the time there is long queues for waiting service and there is 
delays if you make a request. Queues and delays 

Q17. If your bankers did something that you don’t like, where do you channel 
complains, to seek redress?  
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Response 17. When I have a complain, I go direct to the manager, who I believe can 
satisfactorily act on the issue. Branch manager 

Q18. How do you see the effort of your bankers towards protecting your interest as a 
consumer? 

Response 18. All they care is our patronage, they don’t bother to see our protection 
from any angle, you keep complaining. No effort 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q19. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 19. It is the papers that I used to open account, they photocopy my 
identification card and electricity bill for my farm. And they asked me some questions 
which I answered and they gave me a place to put my signature. 

Q20. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 20. I have the card, and I am using it for cash withdrawal and transfer of 
cash in a shop  

Q21. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 21. I know that its difficulty to get is more than its usefulness, I just realised 
that if not for greediness, why trying to get bank financing, I better manage what I 
have, to sustain my life 

Q22. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 22. The bank officer told me that they do not use interest, they do not invest 
in Haram (illegal) ways, and they do everything according to Islamic law, that is why 
I was motivated to open the account there three years now. 

Q23. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 23. You know in everything there is rules and regulations, that is why there 
is peace. So, policies are laws guiding banks, to make peace with customers 

Q24. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 24. Making a choice of what is good for you, depending on your knowledge 
or level of consultations and choice of who advice you in life. 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q25. Are banks and government providing financial service facilities in your area? 
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Response 25. They always bring new things to get our attention and patronage, they 
are innovative enough to make money out of us. They are clever. 

Q26. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 26. There is a ministry in charge of poverty reduction programmes. The 
problem is our population is high and we are all in need of that help. So, you cannot 
see its impact 

Q27. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 

Response 27. You need to follow up in agricultural bank, you should give something 
to someone, otherwise your application cannot be processed. That is the truth, I 
attempted there, you must bribe someone to get it, and I cannot do that. 

Q28. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 28. Every day you enter bank you can see a screen advertising their products 
and how to use it 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



356 
 

Informant 20 AGEAC1: Agribusiness entrepreneur accessing bank credit 

Access to banking services: 

Q1. Do you have a bank account? 

Response 1. Yes, I have both savings and current account 

Q2. How do you use an ATMs for bank transactions? 

Response 2. For cash withdrawal and transfers 

Q3. How do you use POS machine for bank transactions? 

Response 3. No, I never use it, just hearing about it 

Q4. How do you use internet banking services? 

Response 4. I don’t know how to use it 

Q5. How do you use mobile banking services? 

Response 5. Yes, I see my bank balance and transaction alert 

Access to bank credit: 

Q6. Do you ever request for bank credit? 

Response 6. Yes, for several times 

Q7. When you request for bank credit, were you able to access it? 

Response 7. Yes, I access bank loans for many times 

Q8. How was the effort of your account officer towards access to credits? 

Response 8. He is trying his best, but sometimes his superiors can bring problems 

Q9. What challenges did you experience during access to credits? 

Response 9. When I first submit business plan and proposals, they say my business is 
not viable enough to be financed, so they usually ask to explain in written. I got 
someone to rewrite the proposals for me, which shows how I can utilise the loans. If 
they are not satisfied with the plan, no loans for you. So, I suffered before they accepted 
it. Viable investments 

Q10. How do you think these challenges can be taken care of? 
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Response 10. I think it is better if they can give us a standard format of what they want 
us to write in the report, to avoid all further problems. 

Access to insurance services: 

Q11. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 11. For accident? I know they say they can pay, if something happens.  

Q12. Do you have any insurance policy? 

Response 12. My car has the paper attached to its documents 

Access to pension services: 

Q13. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 13. Money paid to retired workers 

Q14. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 14. No. 

Entrepreneur’s consumer protection 

Q15. What do you know about your rights, privileges and need for protection, as a 
customer in banking relationship?   

Response 15. When I am due for any service like loan, they should give me. If I save 
money for long time, I should benefit from the savings. Know little 

Q16. What action have you ever noticed in your banking relationship by your bankers, 
that you totally disagree with it? 

Response 16. Bankers have a habit of wasting your time, if you complain they will 
say they are waiting from head office, but, when they need something from you, they 
will call you immediately. Bureaucracies and investigations 

Q17. If your bankers did something that you don’t like, where do you channel 
complains, to seek redress?  

Response 17. I have their customer care number at head office, if I call they can talk 
to the branch manager. Customer care 

Q18. How do you see the effort of your bankers towards protecting your interest as a 
consumer? 
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Response 18. They make all transactions open to me, if I am not satisfied with 
anything they will show concern and we can discuss to see how to satisfy my request 
in any case. Much effort 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q19. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 19. Yes, I know all the requirements they need for account opening and 
additional papers they may require for lending purposes 

Q20. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 20. They are electronic cash withdrawal or transfer centres 

Q21. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 21. Credit is a business of giving you money for mutual benefit, for a 
specific period and terms. 

Q22. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 22. They do business according to Islamic teachings 

Q23. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 23. They guide how financial transactions are taking place 

Q24. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 24. For me to make decision to avoid making loss and increase my profit 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q25. Are banks and government providing financial service facilities in your area? 

Response 25. Yes, they have, but they are few and some are not efficient in serving 
customers. Like ATM may say no network or out of cash 

Q26. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 26. That one is not reliable to a serious business man like me. They give 
little after you suffer much 

Q27. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 

Response 27. Well, bank of agriculture is trying its best, but the staff there are not 
helping matters, they play cards to their own advantage only. 
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Q28. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 28. The business of banks is only how to make money, they don’t care about 
all these things. Government sometimes do some programmes in media houses. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



360 
 

Informant 21 AGEAC2: Agribusiness entrepreneur accessing bank credit 

Access to banking services: 

Q1. Do you have a bank account? 

Response 1. Yes, I have, which type? Current and savings account 

Q2. How do you use an ATMs for bank transactions? 

Response 2. Just if I need urgent small cash from my account I use it, but not 
frequently using it 

Q3. How do you use POS machine for bank transactions? 

Response 3. I use it sometimes for shopping 

Q4. How do you use internet banking services? 

Response 4. I have used it once, on recommendation of my cash officer. Since then I 
abandoned it, can’t even remember the login details 

Q5. How do you use mobile banking services? 

Response 5. I receive transaction alert from my mobile phone. 

Access to bank credit: 

Q6. Do you ever request for bank credit? 

Response 6. Yes, of course. 

Q7. When you request for bank credit, were you able to access it? 

Response 7. Yes, I used bank credit, I think up to four times and repaid them back 
successfully 

Q8. How was the effort of your account officer towards access to credits? 

Response 8. Yes, he is good and helpful, he never failed me on any issue related to 
my account 

Q9. What challenges did you experience during access to credits? 

Response 9. Initial cost of processing the loans was high to me, I spent so much money 
to process the loan. When I first attempted accessing, it takes too much of my time and 
resources, and transportation, so I nearly backed out, but my account manager 
encouraged me to be patient. Cost 
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Q10. How do you think these challenges can be taken care of? 

Response 10. Some of the papers they are requesting from us, to me are not that 
important since they know us, they know where we live, and they know we cannot run 
away from our homes and abandon our business and family because of their money. 
KYC documentation 

Access to insurance services: 

Q11. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 11. I really know much about how they operate, I know that, is a cover 
against eventual circumstances against what you covered, that is if something happen 
they will pay you for loss 

Q12. Do you have any insurance policy? 

Response 12. Yes, I was compelled to register insurance for my property which I gave 
them as a collateral. That is one of the reasons why I said initial processing cost is 
much.  

Access to pension services: 

Q13. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 13. I know little about it. Saving for future to workers 

Q14. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 14. I don’t have pension account and I am not an employee to any institution.  

Entrepreneur’s consumer protection 

Q15. What do you know about your rights, privileges and need for protection, as a 
customer in banking relationship?   

Response 15. When I have any issue with bank staff, they should listen to me and 
resolve the issue. Know Little 

Q16. What action have you ever noticed in your banking relationship by your bankers, 
that you totally disagree with it? 

Response 16. They make unnecessary deductions that you may not say why. Charges 

Q17. If your bankers did something that you don’t like, where do you channel 
complains, to seek redress?  
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Response 17. I will contact branch manager or regional manager of the bank. Branch 
manager 

Q18. How do you see the effort of your bankers towards protecting your interest as a 
consumer? 

Response 18. Well, they try their best to avoid fraudsters from your account, but, when 
your account is hacked they cannot do anything to you and they blame you. Little 
effort 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q19. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 19. I provided them to my bank account officer when opening account. 
From time to time, he gives me forms to update some information. 

Q20. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 20. I use almost all electronic banking services on the course of my business. 
I do internet banking and mobile banking also. 

Q21. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 21. Providing all necessary information to enable bankers be sure you can 
repay them. Is all about safety of loans, my brother. 

Q22. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 22. I know is purely Islamic, no interest on loan. But how they operate and 
make profit, I don’t know and I wonder how they do it. 

Q23. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 23. I know some of them, like the criteria of opening and maintaining 
account, application for loans. I know also that they are regulated by CBN as their 
controller 

Q24. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 24. Well, I know if you fail to plan well, your business is likely to fail. 
Financing decision is all about making good decision 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q25. Are banks and government providing financial service facilities in your area? 
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Response 25. Yes, they do their best. We have up to three bank branches in our town 
and several ATMs. Everywhere in this place you can have internet services for 
electronic banking  

Q26. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 26. Politicians has taken advantage of their position to abuse the government 
effort. Like fertilizer now, they can buy for farmers and divert it for themselves, so we 
are buying our own, not relaying on government free funds. 

Q27. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 

Response 27. Government credits are now channelled through commercial banks, and 
banks are sanitising the system by making it a serious business. Unlike before, only 
people in government access it for themselves. 

Q28. How is the effort of the banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 28. Whenever I enter bank, I can find some papers containing many 
information on banking services. But, the only problem is, they are written in English 
not Hausa.  
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Informant 22 AGEAC3: Agribusiness entrepreneur accessing bank credit 

Access to banking services: 

Q1. Do you have a bank account? 

Response 1. Yes, I have savings and current account with First bank, and another 
savings account with Ja’iz bank 

Q2. How do you use an ATMs for bank transactions? 

Response 2. I always use it to transfer cash to business partners and I also make online 
purchase with my debit card 

Q3. How do you use POS machine for bank transactions? 

Response 3. Hardly use it. My customers don’t have the machine, so I make transfer 
to their account. 

Q4. How do you use internet banking services? 

Response 4. Yes, I have the service, but rarely use it, except for my account to account 
transfer. 

Q5. How do you use mobile banking services? 

Response 5. Except for my transaction alert. Banks send text messages to my mobile 
phone. 

Access to bank credit: 

Q6. Do you ever request for bank credit? 

Response 6. Yes,  

Q7. When you request for bank credit, were you able to access it? 

Response 7. Yes, 

Q8. How was the effort of your account officer towards access to credits? 

Response 8. He is sceptical, and too demanding on documents. But, he can process 
for me when I need it 

Q9. What challenges did you experience during access to credits? 
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Response 9. The loan cost me too much, which is eroding my profits, although I 
always regret it, but I have no option when in serious need. When I added up all I 
repaid, the overall charges are high, up to 26 percent of the money per annum. Cost 

Q10. How do you think these challenges can be taken care of? 

Response 10. Banks should be compassionate and considerate on our situation, so that 
they can reduce the charges on the loans.  

Access to insurance services: 

Q11. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 11. It is a hedge against uncertainties of business failure, to be compensated 
after loss or damage of property insured. 

Q12. Do you have any insurance policy? 

Response 12. My car is insured, no any other insurance.  

Access to pension services: 

Q13. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 13. It is a saving against old age or a rainy day for salary earning workers 

Q14. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 14. I have pension account with my place of work, they remit my pension 
contribution to the account monthly 

Entrepreneur’s consumer protection 

Q15. What do you know about your rights, privileges and need for protection, as a 
customer in banking relationship?   

Response 15. They are to keep the secrete of my account information. Tell me 
anything about my transaction. Know Much 

Q16. What action have you ever noticed in your banking relationship by your bankers, 
that you totally disagree with it? 

Response 16. I always disagree with their exploitative cost of transactions, CBN is 
supposed to control bank charges to be reasonable. Charges 

Q17. If your bankers did something that you don’t like, where do you channel 
complains, to seek redress?  
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Response 17. When I have an issue that cannot be resolved at the bank level, I take 
my complaint to CBN, and they can do something. CBN office 

Q18. How do you see the effort of your bankers towards protecting your interest as a 
consumer? 

Response 18. Bank protects the interest of their customers very well. In fact, law 
requires them to do so, and they are doing it. Much effort 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q19. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 19. I know you have to bring valid means of identification card, certificate 
of birth, utility bill, supply identifiable address and referees before they open current 
account for you. They even ask me for tax clearance evidence. 

Q20. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 20. They dispense cash from your account, make deposits and transfer, you 
can even buy recharge card or pay water and electricity bills on the machine 

Q21. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 21. To get money from banks, it requires a lot of difficulties and cost, but, I 
like it instead to beg from someone else. 

Q22. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 22. They do not charge interest on loans and not giving interest on deposit, 
because is Haram (prohibited) in Islam. But, they share profit or render some services 
to you. I know some of their products like Musharakah, and Mudarabah. 

Q23. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 23. I can tell you the role of CBN and NDIC on banking operations. Banks 
themselves has internal regulations to protect themselves from undue loss and collapse.  

Q24. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 24. For me as a business man? Yes. Like knowledge of risk and return, 
investment avenues and consequences of bad decision making is loss. 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q25. How do you see effort of banks and government on providing financial service 
facilities in your area? 
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Response 25. Banks provide for their business interest, but, government need to 
improve electric power supply. Cost of internet and use of mobile call is also high, 
they need to do something about it 

Q26. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 26. They usually concentrate on women and less privileged, they do not 
consider business entrepreneurs in giving aids. 

Q27. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 

Response 27. It is there, for those who wish to access, but agricultural bank and bank 
of industry can take time before they give and is very competitive 

Q28. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 28. Sometimes you can see then in television or hear them on radio making 
programmes, they are good and beneficial. Even though, they just advertising 
themselves 
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Informant 23 AGEAC4: Agribusiness entrepreneur accessing bank credit 

Access to banking services: 

Q1. Do you have a bank account? 

Response 1. Yes, I have  

Q2. How do you use an ATMs for bank transactions? 

Response 2. I don’t like using ATMs, because of either waiting time on queues, 
dispense error or no cash and connectivity messages    

Q3. How do you use POS machine for bank transactions? 

Response 3. I like using it but, few traders have the machine in their shops, so I always 
carry cash for my purchases 

Q4. How do you use internet banking services? 

Response 4. I feel comfortable and convenient using it 

Q5. How do you use mobile banking services? 

Response 5. I don’t connect my account activities to my mobile phone, I do not see 
safety in it. I receive transaction alerts on my e-mail account. 

Access to bank credit: 

Q6. Do you ever request for bank credit? 

Response 6. Yes,  

Q7. When you request for bank credit, were you able to access it? 

Response 7. Yes, I have constant assurance of getting loans over two years now, from 
my bank 

Q8. How was the effort of your account officer towards access to credits? 

Response 8. He is friendly and helpful, but pays attention to details and very careful 
on any issue that has to do with his job 

Q9. What challenges did you experience during access to credits? 

Response 9. Bankers don’t want to give loans to farmers for fear of loss, because they 
don’t see viable investments in agriculture. I don’t mention farming alone as my 
occupation since I have stream of income source. if you rely only on farming, they 
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hardly give you loans.  I am also not certain how the season would be, so I am afraid 
of borrowing for agriculture alone, except because I have other sources of income. 
Viable investment 

Q10. How do you think these challenges can be taken care of? 

Response 10. The best way out to farmers is to have workable agricultural insurance 
cover, which mitigate risk of eventual circumstances, although it involves additional 
cost to the entrepreneur 

Access to insurance services: 

Q11. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 11. I knew it well as a security against unforeseen circumstances 

Q12. Do you have any insurance policy? 

Response 12. Yes, I have 

Access to pension services: 

Q13. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 13. I see it as a security for life after hard work at an old age 

Q14. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 14. No, because I am not working under government 

Entrepreneur’s consumer protection 

Q15. What do you know about your rights, privileges and need for protection, as a 
customer in banking relationship?   

Response 15. I am entitled to know everything about my business transaction, and be 
giving fair hearing when I have a problem with them. Know Much 

Q16. What action have you ever noticed in your banking relationship by your bankers, 
that you totally disagree with it? 

Response 16. Except for unnecessary deductions they make, which is not fair, and is 
generally across all the banks, nothing you can do. Charges 

Q17. If your bankers did something that you don’t like, where do you channel 
complains, to seek redress?  
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Response 17. I will first meet the branch manager, unless if cannot do anything within 
his powers, I can then go further. Branch manager 

Q18. How do you see the effort of your bankers towards protecting your interest as a 
consumer? 

Response 18. Banks have much interest on protecting their customers, as much as they 
have interest in continued business. Because, they are smart, they know customer may 
leave them. But they charge much, that is there problem Little effort 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q19. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 19. They are papers you can fill and others you can provide their copy while 
others can be filled for you by someone else, so that you can open an account. Even if 
you did not complete the documentation, they will call you to necessarily do so in time, 
to continue using the account 

Q20. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 20. They provide cash payment 

Q21. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 21. It is provision of financial resources from other sources, for use in my 
business, for an agreed terms and conditions. It is usually expensive and difficult to 
access 

Q22. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 22. I only know is interest free and in accordance with Islamic laws 

Q23. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 23. How banking business is done according to laws of Nigerian 
government 

Q24. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 24. It is activities and thinking that can enable me to improve my business  

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q25. Are banks and government providing financial service facilities in your area? 

Response 25. Yes, they provide, but difficult to access loans, loans are costly and you 
need to travel some distance to get some services 
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Q26. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 26. Presently, government is doing nothing. But, some years back, there was 
many poverty alleviation programmes to women and less privileged 

Q27. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 

Response 27. Only banks give credit. Government give grants to politically connected  
individuals only, and the beneficiaries hardly utilise it judiciously 

Q28. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 28. I sometime back saw bank workers doing road show and distributing 
pamphlets to people around. But, they do it only in major towns, you cannot see them 
in rural areas  
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Informant 24 AGEAC5: Agribusiness entrepreneur accessing bank credit 

Access to banking services: 

Q1. Do you have a bank account? 

Response 1. Yes, I have current and two savings accounts 

Q2. How do you use an ATMs for bank transactions? 

Response 2. I have the card, I know how to use it, but don’t use it because I interact 
with cash transactions most of the time 

Q3. How do you use POS machine for bank transactions? 

Response 3. I also no longer using it like ATM  

Q4. How do you use internet banking services? 

Response 4. Yes, I sometimes make transfer through internet banking with my token 
number sent on mobile phone 

Q5. How do you use mobile banking services? 

Response 5. I use it only to receive transaction alerts 

Access to bank credit: 

Q6. Do you ever request for bank credit? 

Response 6. Yes, severally 

Q7. When you request for bank credit, were you able to access it? 

Response 7. Yes, I receive it 

Q8. How was the effort of your account officer towards access to credits? 

Response 8. Commendable, since at last I am getting financing 

Q9. What challenges did you experience during access to credits? 

Response 9. They ask me to get a friend or relative who can sign as a guarantor for 
me, or alternatively, I should provide a collateral. At last, I convince them to use my 
salary account as a security. They agreed but, they are not giving me so much amount 
I needed, they dictate how much they can give me. For large amount, they say I must 
bring collateral or guarantor, to secure the funds. Security 

Q10. How do you think these challenges can be taken care of? 
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Response 10. I am working towards having an asset that can serve as a tangible 
collateral, because I understand that, they cannot compromise their policies and give 
loans without collateral or guarantor. 

Access to insurance services: 

Q11. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 11. I know little about it, because I never has any issues with the insurance 
company. 

Q12. Do you have any insurance policy? 

Response 12. Yes, but not a serious one 

Access to pension services: 

Q13. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 13. It is a payment of retirement benefits after you work for your 
organisation 

Q14. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 14. Yes, I have in my office  

Entrepreneur’s consumer protection 

Q15. What do you know about your rights, privileges and need for protection, as a 
customer in banking relationship?   

Response 15. We should understand each other in any transaction, avoid ambiguity 
that may result to conflict. Know Much 

Q16. What action have you ever noticed in your banking relationship by your bankers, 
that you totally disagree with it? 

Response 16. They take our money unnecessarily, they give it many names like 
charges, account maintenance fee, COT, or tax. Charges  

Q17. If your bankers did something that you don’t like, where do you channel 
complains, to seek redress?  

Response 17. I know a department in CBN office in the city, once you go there, they 
can listen to you. Although, I never take complain to them. CBN office 

Q18. How do you see the effort of your bankers towards protecting your interest as a 
consumer? 
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Response 18. Despite all odds, banks are said to be very much considerate on the 
interest and rights of customers, once they see displeasure in you, they act fast to satisfy 
you. Much effort 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q19. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 19. I know much, since I provide them when opening account 

Q20. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 20. Dispenses cash money or make payments even in the mid night, no time 
restrictions 

Q21. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 21. It is a way of obtaining additional funding from banks. but, it is an 
exploitation to me, because you can just be working for them and they take the benefits. 
Although we need it, and sought for it, but it is unfortunate how they give us at an 
expensive rate. 

Q22. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 22. I only know there is no usury, but, someone say their funds are also 
expensive 

Q23. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 23. They are dos and don’ts dos of banking services as you must follow, 
otherwise they sue you to court  

Q24. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 24. Is choosing what is good for you and your business. If you like spend  
any-how, but make good plan is better.  

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q25. Are banks and government providing financial service facilities in your area? 

Response 25. They concentrate in cities, although that is where business is, but in 
smaller towns, very few facilities are provided, no ATM machine here until you enter 
the main town.   

Q26. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 



375 
 

Response 26. One cannot rely on government money and make business successfully. 
Poverty funds are small, while grants are not adequate 

Q27. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 

Response 27. Even government credits are not easy to be found and not always 
available as bank credits. Government credits are limited to government budget and 
administrators’ willingness to give you. 

Q28. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 28. Whatever you ask you ask bankers, they can inform you even on phone, 
so I recommend their effort in enlightening people. 
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Informant 25 AGEAC6: Agribusiness entrepreneur accessing bank credit 

Access to banking services: 

Q1. Do you have a bank account? 

Response 1. Yes, I have for a long while now. 

Q2. How do you use an ATMs for bank transactions? 

Response 2. If I need cash withdrawal, I go to ATM, but I don’t use it for cash deposit.  

Q3. How do you use POS machine for bank transactions? 

Response 3. I use it only one time in my life, I paid for some shopping in a provision 
store 

Q4. How do you use internet banking services? 

Response 4. I know how to use, but I never use it. I even forgot the user ID and 
password they gave me. 

Q5. How do you use mobile banking services? 

Response 5. I buy recharge card from my account, and I get transaction alert of my 
deposit and withdrawals in my handset. 

Access to bank credit: 

Q6. Do you ever request for bank credit? 

Response 6. Yes, I do 

Q7. When you request for bank credit, were you able to access it? 

Response 7. I always get financing from my bankers 

Q8. How was the effort of your account officer towards access to credits? 

Response 8. No problem, he is doing his job well, and I am satisfied with his effort 

Q9. What challenges did you experience during access to credits? 

Response 9. They refuse to give me cash, but they can pay for all my supply from 
where I buy animal feeds, because this is the arrangement of the financing method. 
When I insist, they say it should be a different form of financing arrangement, with 
different requirements, and that is what my guarantor stands for. So, I just take it the 
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way it is. Meanwhile I have a guarantor that signed for me, still I cannot get cash that 
I needed, they put limit. Security 

Q10. How do you think these challenges can be taken care of? 

Response 10. I need to have more in depth understanding of how Islamic financing is 
working, although I know a little and using it. I also need to have my financing limit 
increased. 

Access to insurance services: 

Q11. What do you know about insurance services? 

Response 11. I know much about it, how it operates and what it involves 

Q12. Do you have any insurance policy? 

Response 12. Yes, I have. All goods on transport, as supplied from company to my 
farm is insured and my car have third party insurance   

Access to pension services: 

Q13. What do you know about pension services? 

Response 13. I know how it operates as compulsory savings against old age, for 
workers. 

Q14. Do you have a pension account? 

Response 14. No, I don’t have 

Entrepreneur’s consumer protection 

Q15. What do you know about your rights, privileges and need for protection, as a 
customer in banking relationship?   

Response 15. I need to be discussing all my business issues in Hausa language, 
because I understand it more. That is why I prepare to meet Hausa staff working to 
service my request. Know Little 

Q16. What action have you ever noticed in your banking relationship by your bankers, 
that you totally disagree with it? 

Response 16. Any little thing you approach bank, they ask you ID card, sign this, bring 
this and that, or they ask you to come later another day. Bureaucracies and 
investigations  
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Q17. If your bankers did something that you don’t like, where do you channel 
complains, to seek redress?  

Response 17. Ah! My account officer is the person I know that I can complain to. 
Account officer 

Q18. How do you see the effort of your bankers towards protecting your interest as a 
consumer? 

Response 18. As far as I know, banks don’t want to see customers complaining for 
anything, but, they do so to protect their business not just to help customer. For 
customer, they care on how to get money from him. Little effort 

Extent of agribusiness entrepreneurs’ financial literacy: 

Q19. What do you know about account opening documentation? 

Response 19. I know almost all the requirements of account opening and loans 

Q20. What do you know about payment terminals like ATMs? 

Response 20. I know the operations of ATM, POS, and mobile banking but, internet 
banking, I never try. But, not using it since it takes away my card one day, I never 
apply for another. 

Q21. What do you know about bank credit/loans/financing requirements? 

Response 21. Ja’iz bank is financing the supply of my raw materials from feed mill 
company, even if no money in my account 

Q22. What do you know about Islamic financial system? 

Response 22. No interest, no exploitation. They expressly tell you everything in 
details. It is purely Islamic way of doing business 

Q23. What do you know about banking regulations and policies? 

Response 23. CBN make laws of how to do banking business and guidelines of how 
to operate 

Q24. What do you know about business finance decision making? 

Response 24. Informed decision-making lead to viable and profitable business, if you 
did not make good decision your business if finished 

Institutions’ efforts on enhancing financial inclusion: 

Q25. Are banks and government providing financial service facilities in your area? 
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Response 25. Yes, but our major problem is storage facilities due to unstable electric 
power supply, which increases our cost of production 

Q26. How do you see effort of government on poverty reduction programmes? 

Response 26. It is centred towards women and subsistence farmers, not business 
farmers, they promise us grants, but we are yet to see any 

Q27. How do you see effort of government on the provision of credit schemes? 

Response 27. It is channelled through banks, bank of agriculture and bank of industry 
are no longer effective, due to budget constraints 

Q28. How is the effort of banks or government on the issues increasing public 
awareness of financial services? 

Response 28. Radio and television stations are doing that, but, the timing is not 
convenient to me, they do it when I am very busy. But, is very informative. 
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